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It's impossible. Listen to his witnesses.

But'they see what happened out there. Matt Keppler
gives Clinton Seymour first aid. He helps him. Gives him
CPR. Matt is standing out there, calling 911. They saw the
ramifications of Mr. Clarke's actions. And so when they go
back to Percy Street, they walk right in: Oh, my God, you
wouldn't believe what we 'just saw.

What is Mr. Clarke's reaction? I'm sorry if using
these words make him sound like I'm in middle school. His
reaction was gross. It was gross: Yeah, that was me.

And you heard him. There's no ambiguity to that
statement. . It wasn't, oh, that was me involved. It was:
That guy you gave CPR to on the ground, that was me.

That's gross. But this was still at the point in
time that this thing, where this was something to do to be
proud of. ©One punch, a guy goes down, I'm tough; that was
me.

Madison I think, having just seenvwith her own eyes
what happened to that guy, reacts appropriately. And she
freaks out, cusses at him and kicks him out of the house.
During the whole conversation while they are arguing over
that, he reaches out, tries to find safety and he reaches but
to one other guy that's there,rthinking that I guess a male

would understand this: Come on, man, you would do the same

- thing. I just ran up and punched the first guy I saw.
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1 That's what Matt Keppler told you.

2 _ Now, I'm,not-goihg to dwell on this; but Matt

3 Keppler gave a long testimony about what he heard that night.
4 Okay? . And how this whole things works, is if somebody gets
5 twisted around back to the semantics, then they again get to
6 put in tﬁese little video clips that make him look like a

7 liar. But I'm lucky, the State is lucky here when it comes
8 to Matt Keppler, because Ms.. Anderson here has written down
9 | .everything that he said on the stand. And I think you

10 remember it. But if you don't, ask her. lBecause those

11 little video clips that were shown to you are a little

12 misleading about the totality of his testimony to you,

13 because he was pretty clear. Yes, he.was careful. He was
14 trying not to lie. He was very careful in his wording. But
15 it was clear to him, having heard this whole conversation,
16 that Ellis Clarke had, in fact, confessed to being the one
17 that hit Clinton Seymour. |

18 ' And keep in mind what these things are. These are
19 conversations. These aren't, as the defense wants you to

20 believe, little statements that could be misconstrued.

.21 Everybody told you this whole thing fhat went down in Percy
22 Street was a‘le or 15—minute argument. Once Ellis said:

23 Yeah, ha, that .is me, I hit that guy. You know, then a

24 ten-minute conversation about it ensuéd. And everyone who

25 heard that conversation left with the unambiguous conclusion
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that Ellis was confessing to that.
Confessions continued the next day. Andrew O'Hearn,

again, a friend of Ellis Clarke, took the stand. And he was

-about as boring as could be. And all of his answers were

like pulling teeth. Why? Because he doesn't want to be

" here. He doesn't want to be a rat who snitches friends out.
But he did. He said, that night -- I will leave this up to
you -- this night he's so drunk he doesn't remember anything.

Pretty convenient answer, but that's what he says. But even
he, even the reluctant Mr. O'Hearn, takes the stand and says,

the next day Ellis called me and confessed and said, let's --

" called me to get all of the stories straight and confess to

being the guy.

Binh Ton, same thing. Either the day aftef or very
soon after, Ellis called. And it's clear that he was
confessing to being the one who Bit hiﬁ. These are not
one-off comments that Ellis Clarke made. They are
confessions to the crime. And are you ready for it?
Confessions to Andrew O'Hearn, Binh Ton, Sarah White, Jake
budinyak, Rebecca Richards, Madison Martini, Matthew Keppler,
and Jamie Ledwell. |

Let's jump back. As I told you, we were at a place,
I believe, firmly convinced of Mr. Clarke's guilt before we
even discussed eight confessions to this crime. |

While we are on . .the subject of confessions, would

v
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you like to read one? Would you like to read what he wrote?
Remember, the tone had changed. It was clear by the point of
the text messages that all of his accolades for being,
forgive  my language, but for being a bad ass, being}tough,

weren't going to happen. His friends were mad. So his tone

has changed. He is being defensive. And this is no tearful,

oh, you are right, I did it. A But you draw the conclusions
that you want to draw from these: I can't do anything about
a girl pointing Peter out and not me.

Let me ask you a gquestion. You are a innocent
person. You‘are an innocent person, and you are getting a
text message from someﬁody saying, you Qeed to confess to
this. What does -- how does an innocent person respond to
that? An innocent persoﬁ responds to it: What. the hell are
you talking about;'I didn't do this. An innocent person
doesn't respond with: Well, I can't.help it that they picked
up the wrong guy. That's not a denial. Okay?

I like how .Detective Burkhardt described if.. It
might not be a tearful confession, but it certainly is not a
denial. You are sayihg I did something awful and the
response is, I can't help it if they picked out the wrong
guy.

And tﬁen it gets even worse. You can réad this:
Well, if it's the guy I knocked out, then why didn't I get

pointed out? "If it's the guy I knocked out." How many
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people got knocked out on King Street that night?

We.éifted through these violent few moments all
week. How many people got knocked out and got knocked out
dramatically on King Street that night? One, Clinton
Seymour; Hardly the denials of ‘an innocent person from the
text messages. You can read them. You heard testimony from
eight confessions. You get to read the ninth. I haven't
been able as a prosecutor in many cases to say those things.

And then you get to the coverup. Binh told you that
while things have changed, there was a moment I think Ellis
Clarke thought about -- of course, always scheming - thought
about, I think I have a way we can all get off of this. And
that way was, he could go in, say he was the guy, you got the

wrong guy, let Peter out, I'm the guy, but I did it in

" self-defense, he' thought. But the only way they would buy

that is how? And this is Jjust -- I mean, hard to wrap your
head around: Hey, Binh, sorry, buddy, only one way they are
going to buy my BS story, you have to let me punch you in the
face.

And doesn't that frame your job this week in the
right’ context? You just heard a big pitchAfor innocence from
& person who is wiliing to pressure his friend into letting
him punch him in the face to cover up his guilt. I think
that_frames your job today in a really QOéd context in the

things you heard today.
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Again,athemdefense is all about semantics in this
case, twisting people's words, trying to portray honest

people as liars just because they described things two

different ways on two different questions.

It's a defense of misleading conclusions, when
you've heard from -experts- that there's no Way to tell left
hand énd right hand, still stands up and tries to make‘that
seem like a conclusive thing, even when the experts tell you
it's not. It's a defense of a conspiracy.

He‘looks at, fo; lack of é better term, .my witnesses
and says, they're evil. He doesn't ﬁse that word. But why
don't you think about the level of the moral deprévity it
takeé to come inﬁo a courtroom and tryvto frame somebody. My
ten witnesses he wants you to believe are evil. I dén‘t'
think they are. And I think.you-met them: and i dori't think
you believe they ére,

It's a defense with some eyewitnesses. . So let's
discuss them. Because although he calls all of these
witnesses you heard from the Stété evil, I'm not going to say
even remotely that about the witnesses that he saw. You want
to know what I think about Jackie Gladden and Gabrielle
Lemieux and about Résalie Fredérick, I think they.are great
people; I epjoyed our interactions today. - Theyvare wrong.
And you-know, having heard their testimony, that they are

wrong, but they‘afe nice people. They are not in here trying
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to lie. They Jjust got it wrong. And when you think about
everything you know up to this poiﬁf, it is incredibly clear
and incredibly easy to see how they got it wrong.

They aré walking down King Strée?. It's a fun
night. Okay? They.are not looking for any trouble. And

something draws their attention. And what do we know draws

‘their attention? A loud sound of Clinton Seymour hitting

that pavement. It drew everybody's attention. And people

are out there, all talked about tﬁis. So ﬁhey are walking.
They are some distance away. They turn to that sound. And
what do they see? A group of people. And who is the most

lankiest, goofiest, easiest one to recognize in this group?
Peter Dudinyak.

And so the mind -- all of us do it. The mind
connects dots. So they are turned. There's a guy on the
ground. And there's lanky Peter Dudinyak.

And then they tell you what they saw. And here's
the thing. They are not lying to you. Right? But they told
you, they got down and they told you what they saw. And that
is not -- that is objectively not what happened to Clinton
Seymour. Each and every one of you know it from all of the
witnesses, but most clearly, from Dr. Tormos, that what these

eéyewitnesses of the defense's say they saw is simply

‘demonstratively not what happened out there, punched to the

face.
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I asked them, are you certain about that?
Jacqueline, are you as certain that you saw this punch to the
face as you are certain that it was Peter? Yes, yes. She
was certaiﬁ about that punch to the face. Both of them wére,
absolutely certain, about a punch to the face.

You heard repeatedly from Dr. Tormos and illustrated
er you in a picture, the mbst pdwerful way possible, there
is ﬁot a red mark, there 1is not a scratch, there is not a
bruise, there is not an abrasion to the front of Clinton
Seymour's face or to the sides of his head, as Mr. King tried
to demonstrate for you, not a single injury. They are wrong.

Jacqueline Gladden, though, it's so easy to
understand how they are wrong, Jacqueliﬁe Gladden, I don't
think she's lying, she said she saw Peter Dudinyak hit
somebody in the face. ,Shets certain of it.- And she came
down and -said right in the forehead. Didn't she? Both of
thém demonstrated for you right in- the forehead.

Bradley Baker was standing, as we know. from the
video, right in front of Peter Dudinyak. Where was he hit?
In the nose, pretty close. -

Daniél Hennessey was standing right in front of
Peter Dudinyak. Where was he hit? Right where Jackie says,
in the forehead.: |

I don't blame her. .Think about -the chaos that's out

there. They hear,the sound, turn, and then she's active,
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she's out thére, she's: loud, she's demonstrative, she runs
him down to someldumpster. I think she-was mistaken on that.
There's no dumpster out there. But she runs him down. And
then all is clear and ail she knows is Peter, who she knows
hit somebody, and possibly did, in the forehead. 2And then
there's somebody sadly on the ground. And they are trying to
do the right th%ng. But they are connecting dots that we
know haven't beén here all week, simply are not what
happened.

Having heard this whole story from everyone, I think
that's easy for you to understand. I think it's easy for you
to grasp that Jacqueline Gladden, as helpful as she may be
trying to be, is mistaken and just wrong. And as you heard

from her several times, she was very loud out there. So

anyone else on that scene would have seen her, that's the

MF'er, that's the guy. And quickly, person on the ground,
person standing up, it's the wrong person. But the mind
fills in those blanks.-

The injury to Clinton Seymour was from a running
punch. And we know that from the force of that blow,
fractures émanating all the way around to the front of tHe
face. Peter stops. Peter stops right by the electrical box.
You can-watch‘him. And, remember, right when they get here
is right Qhen the first punch is happening. Everybody says

that. And right when he gets there, he's right in front cof




510

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

.25

606

. the box. . And all of a sudden, you see everybody start to go,

and they go off camera. And that}s when Clint is going down.

I'm goiné to take a quick moment, I'm almost
finished, to discuss the law that's going to be charged to
you. You are going to have some options. I don't think this
is difficult. Once you reach the conclusion that it was
Ellis Clarke that hit Clinton Seymour,‘you will have the
option of finding him guilty of assault and battery of a high
and aggravated nature; assault and battery in the second
degree; or assault and battery in the third deéree.

Once you.determine Ellis Clarke hit Peter; the
decision of which one of these three apply is not -- isvthe
casiest decision of your whole week. Because assault and
battery of a high and aggravated nature is causing -- and wé
are just talking about what it caused, not -- the incidenht is
to punch. Once we get to that, we are talking about the
injﬁry that that punch caused.lIABHAN“is sufficient injury
that created a substantial risk of death. I'm not being
flippant when I say this. But we know what happened with
Mr.‘Seymour. Creating a substant%al risk of death where he
died. .Or ABHAN is also proven by protracted loss or
impairment of an organ. And you heard from Dr. Tormos about
the permanent loss of Mr. Seymour's brain function.

| The others are there just becadse they give you that

option, if you should decide. But what you are really
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looking here at the.injuries.  A and B, assault and battery
second degree, would be what's called a moderate injury. I
can't imagine that anyone on this Jjury would conclude this
was a moderate injury.

A and B third. is just an injury;

So once you conclude Ellis Clarke was the individual
that hit Clinton Seymour,-what he is guilty of, I think, is

quite clear. He's guilty of causing great bodily injury to

"Clinton Seymour.

Also briefly mention, again, something I mentioned
in my opening, that the State, exercising large discretion,
has pursued this as an assault scheme. This is not a murder
prosecution. .So‘whether or not Ellis Clarke intended the
resﬁlt, whether or not when he threw that punch, he intended
death, is not an issue that you need to discuss or concern
yourselves with in the jury room. Thié is not a murder
prosecution. I think he's getting the benefit ofvsomé
restraint on this decision already.

To that aim, we understand, the State understands
that where you sit is not an easy place to sit. You are both

aware that there are two families in this room. Okay? We

.know that. And we know that judging another human being is

difficult for anyone. But what the law .says, Mr. King has
mentioned this as well, that what you've taken an oath to do,

what you've promised to do, what you've promised to do, is
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put aside those feelings and those emotions, follow the
evidence.

And the State believesh as I've outlined for you
today, that‘when you do that, free of emoﬁion, there's a
clear.resﬁlt. And that is that Ellis Clarke assaulted
Clintén Seymour, which led to his death, causing great bodily
injury. .

Because it's time. It's time for that conclusion.
It's past time. It's been two years. It's time for the
Seymour famiiy to no longer have to listen to news stories
and read clips about their son, like some drunken frat guy
dying being involved in a fight on King St?eet. We've heard
everything. We know that's not .true. We know he was just
standing there.

It's time fpr Petef Dudinyak to be able to go
through his life without the cloud of having caused someone's
death ove£ his head..

And, most of all, it's time feor Ellis Clarke. It's
time for Ellis Clarke to face the consequences of taking
someone very special -- I'm sorry. There's one rational
conclusion, and that is guilt, assault and battery of a high'
and aggravated nature. |

I appreciate your time. Thank you.

THE COURT: All right. Ladies and .gentlemen, all

of the evidence has been presented to you in this case. The
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parties have made their. closing arguments.  And now is the
time of- the trial where I will charge you with the law to be
applied to this cése.

The indictment in this case charges the defendant
with assault and battery of a high and aggravated nature. I
will remind you that the fact that the defendant was

arrested, charged and indicted in this case is not evidence

in this case and cannot be considered by you as evidence of

guilt in this case, nor does the defendant's arrest, charge

and indictment create any presumption or inference of guilt.

This document is simply the formal written instrument which

contains the charge made against the defendant. It is the
formal document by which this case is brought into this
court.

The defendant pleads not guilty to this indictment.
That plea putS the burden on the State to prove the defendant
guilty. A person charged with committing a criminal offense
in South Carolina is never required to prove his innocence.
I charge you that an important rule of the law is that the
defendant in a criminal trial, no matter what the seriousness
of the charge may be, will always be presumed to be innocent
of the crime for which the indictment was issued unless guilt
has been proven by evidence satisfying you of that guilt
beyond a reasonable doubt.

This presumption of innocence does not end when you
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begin your deliberations, but it accompanies thé defendant
throughout the trial until you reach a verdict of guilt based
on evidence satisfying you of thaf-guilt beyond a reasonable
doubt. ‘The presumption of innocence is like a robe of
righteousness placed about the shoulders of the defendant,
which remains with the defendant until it has been‘stripped
from the defendant by evidence satisfying you of the
defendant's guilt beyond a reasonable doubt.

The presumption of innocence is not a mere legal
theoryﬁ- It is not just a legal phrase. It is a substantial
right to which every defendant is entitled unless you the
jury are satisfied from the evidence of the defennantfs guilt
beyond a reasonable doubt.

Now, what is a reasonable doubt in the lawé A
reasonable doubt is the kind of doubt thét would cause a

reasonable person to hesitate to act. Proof beyond a

. reasonable doubt is proof that leaves you firmly convinced of

the defendant's guilt. We know very few things in this world
with absolute certainty. Andbin criminal cases, the law does
not require proof that overcomes evéry possible doubt.

If based on your consideration of thé evidence, you
are firmlylconQinced that the defendant is guilty of the
crime charged, you must find the defendant guilty. If, on
the other hand, you think a real possibility exists that the

defendant is not guilty, you must give the defendant the
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benefit of that doubt and find the defendant not guilty.

I remind that you during this trial, you and I have
certain duties to perform. As the trial judge, my
responsibility is to preside over the trial of this case. I
also have the duty to rule on the admissibility of evidence
offered during this trial. You are to consider only the
competent evidence before'you. If any testimony was ordered
stficken from the record in this case during this trial, you
must disregard that testimony. You are to consider only the
testimony which has been presented from the witness stand,
any exhibits which have'beeﬁ made a part of the record in
this case and any stipulations of counsel.

I have the additional duty to charge you the law
applicable tovthis case. As the presiding judge, IAam the
sole judge of the law of this case. Your duty as jurors is
to accept and apply the law as I now state it to you.: If you
have any idea as to what the law is or what the law;ought to
be and your idea is different from what I tell you the law
is, you must disregard your idea of what the law is or ought
to be be;ause you were sworn to accept the law and apply the
law exactly as I state it to ¥you.

In every case tried in this court before a jury, the
jury 1s the sole and exclusive judge of the facts in a case.
A trial judge cannbt intimate, stéte, comment on, or make any

statement to a trial jury about the facts in a case. Since
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you are the-sole -- since you the jury are the sole judge ef
the. facts in thislcase, you are not to infer from what I've
said during the progress of this trial in ruling upon the
admissibilify of evidence or otherwise or anything that I say
during the course of this instruction.te you, that I have an

opinion about the facts in this case. The law does not allow

‘me to have an opinion about the facts in this case. This is

a.matter solely for .you the jury to determine.‘ As jurors,‘
your duty is to determine the.effect, Valge, weight and truth
of the evidence presented during this trial.

Two types of evidence are generally presented during
a trial, direct e§idence ahd circumstantial evidence. Direct
evidence is.the testimony of a person who claims to have

actual knowledge of a fact, such as an eyewitness. It is

" evidence that directly proves the existence of a fact aﬁd

does not require deduction.

'Circuﬁstantial'evidence is proof of a chain of facts
and circumstances indicating the existence of a fact. Crimes
may be proven by circumetantial evidence. The law makes no
distinction between the weight or value_to'be given to either
direct or circumstantial evidence. However, to the extent
the State relies on circumstantial evidence, all of the
circumstances muet be consietent with each other. Aﬁd when
taken together, point conelusively to the guilt of the

accused beyond a reasonable doubt. If the circumstances
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merely portray the defendant's behavior as suspicious, the
proof has failed.

The State has the burden of proving the defendant
guilty beyond‘a reasonable doubt. This burden rests Qith the
State regardless of whetﬂer the State relies on direct
evidence, circumstantial evidence, or some combination of the
two. You should wéigh all of the evidence in this case.

After weighing all of the evidence, if you are not
convinced of the guilt of the defendant beyond a reasonable
doubt, you must find the defendant not guilty. However,
after weighing all of the evidence, if you are convinced of
the guilt of the defendant beyond a reasonable doubt, you
must find the defendant guilty.

- Necessarily, you must determine the credibility of
witnesses who have testified in this casé. Credibility
simply means believability. Your duty as jurors is to
analyze and to evaluate the evidence and determine which
evidéence convinces you of its truth. In determining the
believability of witnesses who have testified in this case,

you may believe one witness over several witnesses or several

"witnesses over one witness.

You maybbelieve a part of the testimony of a witness
and reject the remaining part of the testimony of that same
witness. You may believe the testimony of a witness in its:

entirety or reject the testimony of a witness in its
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. entirety. You may consider whether any witness has exhibited

to you any interest, bias, prejudice or other motive in this
case. You may also consider the appearance and manner of a
witness while on the witness,staﬁd.

Some of the witﬁesses have made prior statements
that are not consiétent with thé witness's present testimény.
You may use this evidence to‘decide whether to beliéve the
witness. You may also use the evidence of the earlier
contradictéry statements to determinevtheﬂtruth of those
statements. You are to Qecide Qhether to believe the earlier
statements or the testimony given at trial.

.If a witness is shown to have knowingly testified
untruthfully coﬁcerning any material matter, you may consider
this in determining whether to trust the witness's testimony
as to other matters. Yoh.may reject all testimony of that
witness or give all or part of the testimony the weight you
think it deserves. |

A witness in this case has a prior criminal recqrd.
A person who has a past criminal record is competeﬁt to
testify during a trial. A past record does not affect thé
ability of that witness to teétify. The past record may only
be considered by you, 1if at all, in determining the witness's
believability; Remember, you are the sole judge of the facts
in this case and of the believability of any - and all of the

witnesses.
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Now, the rules of evidence ordinarily do not permit
witnesses to testify to opinions or conclusions. An
exception to this rule exists for witnesses we call expert
witnesses. A witness, who by education and'experience, has
become expert in some.art, science, profession or calling,
may state an opinion as to relevant and material matter in
which the witness claims to be an expert and may also state
the reasons for that opinion. You should consider any expert
opinion received into evidence in this case, and like any
other evidence, give it the weight you think it deserves.

If you decide that the opinion of an expert witness
is not based on sufficient education and experience, or if
you concluded that the reasons given in suppoft‘of the
opinion are not sound, or that the opinion is outweighed by
other evidence, you méy disregard the opinion entirely. An
expert witness's testimony is to be given no greater weight
than that of other witnesses simply because the witness is an
expert. Further, you are not required to accept an expert's
opinion even though it is not contradicted.

I instruct you and emphasize that the fact that the
defendant did not testify is not a factor to be considered by
you in any way in your deliberation and in your consideration
of” the question of the guilt or the innocence of the
defendant. The defendant's failure to testify must not be

considered by you in any manner whatsoever.
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A defendant has the constitutional right to remain

silent. And the assertion of this right must not be

considered by you ip your deliberations. I repeat, under
your oath, you are to draw no conclusion whatsoever from the
fact that the defendant in this case did nét testify. The
fact that the defendant did not testify should not even be
discussed in the jury room.

‘The burdeh of proof, as I have stated to you, is on
the State. The defendant is not required to prove his
innocence. The burden of proof remains on the Statg‘to prove
the defendant's guilt beyond a reasonable doubt.

An issue in this case is the identificatioﬁ of the
defendant as the person who committed the crime charged. The
State has the burden 0f proving identity beyond a reasonable
doubt. You must be satisfied beyond a reasonable doubt of
the.accuracy df the identification of the defendant before
you may convict the defendani. |

Identification testimony is an expression of belief
or impression by a Witness. You must determine the accuracy
of the identification of the defendant. You must consider
the beiievability of each identification wifness in this same
way as any other witness. You may consider whether the
witness had an adequate opportunity to obvious the offender
at the time of the coffense. This will be affected by things

like how long or short a time was available, how far or close
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the witness was, the lighting conditions, and whether the
witness had the chance to see or know the person in the past.

Once again, I instruct you that the burden of proof
on the State extends to every element of the crime charged.
And this specifically excludes the burden of proving beyond -a
reasonable doubt the identity of the defendant as the person
who committed the crime. If after examining the testimony,
you have a reasonable doubt as.to the accuracy of the
identifibation, you must find the defendant not guilty.

In order to establish criminal liability, criminal
intent is required. For example, mental state required to be
proven by the State for a particular crime might be purpose,
intent, knowledge, recklessness or criminal negligence.
Criminal intent must be proven by the State beyond a
reasonable doubt. Criminal intent is always a matter that
must be determineq by the jury'from the circumstances
surrounding the situation.

Intént cannot be proven to a mathematical certainty.

Medical science cannot dissect a person's brain and determine

~what the person had in mind. So the law says that criminal

intent~may be inferred from the circumstances shown to have
existed. This is how you make a determination of whether or
not the element requiring intent was present. Intent does
not have to be proven by direct and positive evidence. But

intent may be established by inference, in the same way as
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any other fact, by taking into consideration the acts of the
parties and all of the faces and circumstances of the case.

Criminal intent is a mental state, a conscious
wrongdoing. You must determine what the defendant intehded
to do based on the circumstaﬁces shown to have existed.

Criminal infent can arise from an actioh or a
failure to act. It may arise from negligence, recklessness
or indifference to duty, or to consegquences that ié»
considefedﬁby the law to be the equivalent of criminal
intent.

As 1 preVioUsiy instrﬁcted you, the defendant is
charged with assault and battery of a high and aggravated
nature. To convict,K the defendant of this crime, the State
must prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the defendant
unlawfully injured another persoh,‘and either great bodily
injury to that persbﬁ resulted or the actlﬁas accomplished by
means likely to produce death or great bodily injury.

"Great bodilyvinjury",means bodily injury which
causes a substantial risk of death, but which causes serious
permanent disfigurement or protracted loss or impairment of a
function of a bodily member or organ.

If you find the State has failed to prove the
defendant guilty of assault and battery of a high and
aggravated nature,.you_must then decide whether the State has

proved the defendant guilty of assault and battery in the
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second degree.

Included within the offense of assault and battery
of a high and aggravated nature is the lesser offense of
assault and battery in the second degree. In this case, the
crime of assault and battery in the second degree has the

same elements as assault and battery of a high and aggravated

nature, except that the contemplated injury is moderate

bodily injgry of another person, rather than great bodily
injury. |

To convict the defendant of assault and battery in
the second degree, the State must prove beyénd a reasonable
doubt that the defendant unlawfully injured another person or
offers or attempts to injure other person with the present
ability to do so, and either moderate bodily injury to
another person results or moderate bodily injury to another
person could have resulted.

"Moderate bodily injury" means physical injury that
involves prolonged loss of consciousness or that causes
temporary or moderate disfigurément or temporary loss of the
function of a bodily member or organ, or injury that requires
medical treatment wheﬁ the treatment requires the use of
regional or general anesthesia, or injury that results in a
fracture or dislocation.

Moderate bodily injury does not include one time

treatment and subsequent observation of scratches, cuts,
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abrasioné,.bruises, burns, splinters,.or any other minor
injuries that do not ordinarily require extensive medical
care.

If you find that the State has failed to prove the
defendant guilty of assault and battery in the second degree,
you must then decide whether the State has proved the
defendant guilty of assault and battery in the third degree.

Included within the offense of assault and battery of a high

~and aggravated nature and assault and battery in the second

degree is the lesser offense of assault and battery in the
third degree.

In this case, the crime of assault and battery in
the third degree has the same elements as assault and battery
in'the seéond degree, except that it contempiatesiinjuryv
only, and not great or moéderate bodily injury. To éonvict
the defendant of assault and battery in the third degree, the
State must prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the defendant

unlawfully injurés another person or offers or attempts to

~injury another person with the present ability to do so.

Now, there are four possible verdicts that you can
reach in this case. No significance whatsoever is to be
given to the order which I state these verdicts to you. I
simply must state one first, one second, one third and one
fourth.

The possible verdicts in this case are, the first
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one: We, the jury, find the defendant guilty of assault and
battery of a high and aggravated nature.

Second possible verdict, is: We, the jury; find the
defendant guilty of assault and battery in the second degree.

The third possible verdict is: We, the jﬁry, find

" the defendant guilty of assault and battery in the third

degree.

Fourth possible verdict is: We, the jury, find the
defendant not guilty.

Ladies and gentlemen, your verdict must be a
unanimous one. Dr. Glover, as foreperson, when the jury
agrees on a verdict, you will check the appropriate verdict
on the verdict form, sign your name, and knock on the door
and advise the bailiff that 'you've reached a verdict. And we
will bring you back in at that time.

Now, you have been allowed to take notes during the
trial of this case. And you may use your notes during your
deliberations. However, please remember that some people are
better note takers than others. Juror notes should not be
given any greater weight than the recollection of other
jurérs who.did no£ take notes. The recollections of

individual jurors should be considered as reliable as notes

taken by any other jurors.

Now, we also have lunch coming for you. If it's not

here, I don't know 1if it's here yet or not, it will be here
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shortly. ©Now, when lunch arrives, you can do one of two
thiﬁgs. You can either continue to deliberate while you eat
your lunch or you can stop your deliberations, eat.your lunch
and then resume your deliberations. The only requirement is
that everybody must do the same thing. You can't have‘some
jurors continﬁe to deliberate while others stop aﬁd eat their

lunch. So whatever you want to do is fine as long as

.everybody does the same thing.

I'm going to send you back to the jury room. You
can take your notes Qith you. But pleaée do not begin
deliberations at this time. I've got to check with the
attorneys to see if they have any additional charges or
challenges to the instructions I've given you. If they do,
and I deem the additional charges or corrections appropriate,
I will bring you back into the courtroom and make those
corrections.

If there are none, then we will sénd the exhibits
back to the jury room with the directions by the bailiff that
you can begin your deliberations and you can start at that
time. So, please, do not begin your deliberations until the
bailiff instructs you to do so.

All right. Thank you very much. Everyone remain
seated while thé jury is excﬁsed.

(Whereupon, the jury leaves open court at 11:53
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THE COURT: All right. Any challenges or exceptions
to the jury charge by the State?

MR. SIMPSON: No, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Any by the Defense?

MR. KING: Just renew my objection tg the defense of
others and right to act.

THE COURT: Your objection is noted; however, I'm

'going to stick with these charges. I deny the additicnal

charge.

All right. Let's make sure we've got all of the
exhibits.together. " We can send them back to the jury. Also,
I will need Mr. Etchison, the alternate juror, if you would
bring him out, please.

(Whereupon, the alternate juror, Mr. Etchison,
enters the room.)

THE COURT: Mr. Etchison, this is the part of the
trial I always hate. WAs the alterrnate, since we still have
our 12 panel jury, the law does not ailow you to participate
in the deliberations. I hate that because we make you sit
through' the whole trial but then we don't let you deliberate
and participate in the verdict. But I do want tovthénk you
for your service.

ALTERNATE JUROR: That's fine.

-THE COURT: You are at liberty -=- we have lunch

coming. If you want to stay and eat lunch, that's fine. 1If




528

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

624

you want to be excused, you can do that. Do you have
anything in the jury room?

ALTERNATE JUROR: I have my bag.

THE COURT;l We can send somebody to get his‘bag for
him: And, like I said, if you want to stay and see ﬁhaﬁ
happens, you caﬁ do that. If you want‘toﬂleave, you ‘can do
that as well. But I want to thank you for4YOur service and
that will end your services also for this week. There are no
more trials to be tried this wéek. But thank-you very much
for being here.

ALTERNATE JUROR: Thank you.

THE COURT: Anything further from the State?

MR. SIMPSON: No, Your Honor.

THE COURT: ‘Anything from the Defense?

MR. KING: No, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Let's make sure we've got all the
exhibits together. I will givé you the yerdict fofm. And
when they ge£ everything together, you can take the exhibits,
the verdict form béck té the jury, and tell them they can
begin their deliberations. All right. You can tell them
they can begin their deliberations.

(Whereupon, the jury begins their delibération at
11:58 a.m.

(Court's Exh. 3, -Jury Note, "Need heip," was

marked for identification.)
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(Court's Exh. 4, Jury Note, "Can we have white
board map of King and Morris," was marked for
identification.)

(Whereupon, State's Exhibits 6, 7 and 8, which were

~inadvertently left behind, are delivered to the jury room.)

THE COURT: All right. I've got a note from the
jury.. And they have also advised the clerk on another
matter. Numberbone, note Says: Are the transcripts
avéilable from trial, first three Qitnesses, Baker,
Hennessey, Binh Ton?

All I'm going to do to just inform them that there
are no transcripts; however, they éah listen to the‘audio
playback of any witness they want to listen to.

Clerk of Court also advises me that the computer is
not playing the disk. Thét the encryption on there, it
doesn't work. So we can do one of two things, because they

want to stop it, start it, go forward; is either going to be

- to bring them back in the courtroom, do it in open court

where. they tell you to stop, start, go forward, but they are
not going to be able to deliberate with anybody in here, or
we can send the clerk in there with the solicitor's computer
to start and stop in there. Unless y'all got another
suggestipn.

Mﬁ. SIMPSON: I think the latter is fine, if it was

just operated by a clerk. So, you know, obviously, they
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can't dig through anything other than --

THE COURT: What he said,:when they advised him, he
said basically one of the jurors said, I want to be able to
stop it and start it. And then another.juror said, well, f
want to watch it ali,the way thréugh. So according to ﬁhe
clerk, we can't'just.give‘them your computer because tﬁere's
some things on there they can't get into. So we would need
somebody in. there to kind of manage it, from what I
understand.

MR. SIMPSON: I'm 100 percent comfortable with the
clerk being that person.

THE COURT: What's the Defense's position?

MR. KING: Same thing. So I guess they are not
allowed alone té dig around it, i1f we wanted to. As long as
you are super&iéing,'that's fine.

THE COURT: Is-that a solution?

THE CLERK: Absolutelyﬂ

THE COURT: Okéy. Let's do this then. Let me bring
them back in. I'm going to tell them we don't have any
transcripts,. but they can listen to the éudio transcripf of
anyone they want to;.whoever they want to, if they decide
they want to. Write the witness or witness's name on a piece
of paper. I notice three of them on here, but we can bring
them back in and play the audio fecording.

And as far as reviewing the disk, we will send the
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clerk in there with'the computer and we will play it. He can
start it, stop it, as appropriate. |

Anything from the State before we bring the jury in?

MR. SIMPSON: No, Your Honor.

THE COURT: Anything from the Defense?

MR. KING: No.

THE COURT: <Court's Exhibit 3, this is the note
where they said need help. I'm assuming that is for the
computer.

THE CLERK: Correct.

THE COURT: Then we have Court's Exhibit 4, can we
have whiteboard map of King and Morris. -

MR. SIMPSON: We had erroneous forgot to send that
back, but I brought that back.

(Court's Exﬁ. 5, Jury Note, was marked for
identification.)

MR. SIMPSON: Your Honor, my co-counsel brought up a
good point. It would probably be helpful for -- Sam, if you
are going to be the person, fhat you grab that disk and let
us sort of walk you through to where the right place is. I
think Mr. King, obviously, can assist me.with that. . It's our
surveillance footage, and can getvright where you need to
be.

(whereupon, the jury returns to open court at 01:25
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THE COURT: -Ladies and gentlemen, welcomé back. I
have got three réquests from you.b Number -- first request is
"Need help". I understand that is one of the disks will not
play on the chputér; is that correct?

THE FOREPEﬁéON: That's correct, sir.

THE COURT: What we've agreed to do is, we are going
to sendkMr. Causey from the clerk's office. He's gding to be
in there with the computer that it does work on. And he is
going to play it for you, stop it, start it, follow at your
directions, lét you Watch it as you want to aﬁd as you deem
appropriaté. Aﬁd he's going to have a computer in there that
he can manipulate so that you can watch it however you want
to. Okay?

Your’next request: Can we have the whiteboard map
of King and Morrié? I understand that that was left out by
error, but y'all have that now. Correct?

THE FOREPERSON: .Yes, sir.

THE COURT: And then yourvthird request, or whatever
order they came in; Aré transcripts available from trial?
Baker,vHennessey_and Binh Ton.

THE COURT: We do not have written transcripts;
however,. if thereFis a witness whose testimony you want to
listen to, again, we can bring you back into the courtroom
and play their.audio testimony for you. What I'm going to do

is let yoﬁ go back to the jury room, resume your
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delibérations. If there is a witness whose testimony you
want to listen.to, when you want to listen to it, write that
witness's name on a sheet of paper, say, we want to listen to
the audio playback of the testimony. We will bring you back
into the courtroom and we will play it back. . Is that
agreeable?

THE FOREPERSON: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Okay. I'm going to send you back in the
jury room. And I notice you've got -- with these three
Qitnesses, rather than play them now, we are going to send
you back. And you can deliberate however and whatever order

you want to. If you want to get together and listen to a

“witness's testimony, write it down, bring it back out. If

you want to review these disks and then listen to the
testimony, or if you decide you don't want to listen to any
testimony or don't want to review the disk; you can
deliberate however you want to. Okay?

But befo?e we go ahead.and play - back any audio
testimdny, I will wait for the Court to get another request
from you. Okay?

All right. Thank you very much. :We will send you
back to the jury room and you can resume your deliberations.
Thank you.

(Whereupon, the jury leaves open court at 1:28 p.m.)

THE COURT: Anything from the State before we recess
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again?
~ MR. SIMPSON: No, Your Honor.
THE COURT: Anything from the Defense?
MR. KING: No, sir. |
THE COURT: Kind of stay .close, because I don't know
if they want to listen‘to testimony or not. They may want

to, so might be coming back here. This may satisfy

"everything they want. T don't know. Just have to wait and

see.

THE COURT: Got a note from the jury. It says: Can
we hearlaudio of Dan Hennessey's testimony.

(Court's Exh. 6, Jury Note requesting playback of
DanielAHehnessey’s testimony, was marked for identification.)

. THE COURT:l Anything from the State before we bring
them in and hear the testimony?

MR. SIMPSON: No, Your Honor.

MR. KING: No, Your Honori

THE .COURT:. All right. Bring them in. Generally,
webwill just start playing it now,. If they stand up and say,
that's enough, I will go aheadiand stop there. Bﬁt until
they give me some -direction as to how much or whatever, I'm
justvgoing to play it. As I said, theijust.want to hear
that witness's téstimony, fe] Iim just going to play.it until
I get some further direction.

(Whereupon, the jury returns to open court at 2:00
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THE COURT:: Thank you. Ladies and gentlemen,
welcome back. I understand you want to hear Mr. Hennessey's
testimony; is that'correct?

THE FOREPERSON: That's correct, sir.

THE COURT: : All right. We've got that queued up and
we will play that for you now. Thank you.

(Whereupon, the court reporter plays back the audio
of Daniel Henﬁessey's testimony.)

(Whereupon, the jury leaves open court at 2:50 p!m.)

THE COURT: Anything from the State?

MR. SIMPSON: No, Your Hoﬁor.

THE COURT: Anything from the Defense?

MR. KING: - No, Your Honor.

THE COURT: All right. We will be in recess.

(Whereupon, recess transpired.)

THE COURT: I understand the jury has reached a
verdict. Is there anything from the State before we bring
the jury in?

MR. SIMPSON: .No, Your Honor.

THE COURT: - Anything from the Defense?

MR. KING: Your Honor, my client's family is not
quite here yet. The 'investigator is wrapping them up. I
apologize, but if we could just give me a minufe or two, they

are coming in now.
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THE COURT: Everybody

is here.  All right; Anything

from the Defense before we bring the jury in.?

MR. KING: No.

THE COURT: Ladies and gentlemen, I understand the

jury has reached a verdict.. We are going to bring the jury

in. We will be publishing the

everybody again, regardless of

want any display of emotion. or

at all. .It's not an easy part

verdict. I want to caution
what the verdict is, I don't
any display from the gallery

beind on the jury. And so if

you do not think that you can control your emotions

regardless of the verdict,

this point in time, because we

I need you to excuse yourself at

are not going to have any

outbursts regardless of what that verdict is. Okay?

All right.

Let's bring the jury in.

(Whereupon, the jury'returns to open court at 04:24

‘"THE COURT:
verdict;  is that correct?

THE FOREPERSON:

THE COURT:
signed it?

THE FOREPERSON: Yes,

I understand the jury has reached a

It is correct.

Have you completed the verdict form and

I have.

THE COURT: If you would please hand it to the

bailiff.

verdict.

. I ask the clerk if he would please publish the
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THE CLERK: The State of South Carolina and the
County of Charleston, the Court of General Sessions for the
Ninth Judicial Circuit, Indictment 2015-GS-10-03596, State of
South Carolina vs. Dalton Ellis Clarke. 'We, the jury, find
the defendant guilty of assault and battery of a high and
aggravated nature,'signed as foreperson, April 7th, 2016.

Mr. Foreperson, ladies and gentlemen of the jury, if
this is your verdict, please indicate so by raising your
right hand. |

Please let the record reflect that all jurors have
raised their right hand.

THE COURT: All right. Any polling of the jury?

MR. KING: Yes, Your Honor.

THE COURT: All right. Ladies and gentlemen, we are
going to poll the jury. And what that means is, I will call
out each of your juror numbers. When I call your number, if
you would please stand, and I'm going to ask you two
questions. Number one, I'm going to ask you, is this your
verdict? And number two, I'm going to ask you if this is
still your verdict.

All right. So please listen carefully. And as I
call your juror number, please stand.

Juror No. 101, is this your verdict?

JUROR NO. 101: Yes, sir.

THE COURT: Is it still your verdict?
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THE COURT: All right. Any reason why we can't go

. ahead and impose sentencing at this time?

MR. SIMPSON: Not from the State, Your Honor.

THE- COURT: Have‘you got a sentencing sheet?

MR. SIMPSON: May I approach, Your Honor?

THE COURT: Yes, sir. Thank you.

All right. Mr. King, anything in mitigation? I
will hear from you, your client, -or anyone that wants to
speak on his behalf? |

MR. KINQ: Yes, Your Honor. I believe some family
members would like to speak.

THE COURT: They need to come to the podium, give
the court repQrter»their name.

Your name?

MS. HALLMAN: Kelly Hallman.

THE COURT: T need you to speak up. Kelly what?

MS. HALLMAN: Hallman.

- THE COURT: Could you spell your last name,
piease.

MS. HALLMAN: H-a-l-l-m-e-n.

THE COURT: Ms. Hallman, what would you like to say?

MS. HALLMAN: I would just like to get the version
of Ellis that we know that we've spent our lives together
with. And I think the best way to do that is just to share

something with you that happened recently. Ellis has a very
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-good friend who i1s with a single mom. She lost her job.

They had to get -- her and her son had to get a job working

together because they only had one car. Her car had broken

down and they weren't able to fix it. They were being barely
able ﬁo keep a roof over their head.

My mom was fortune enough that her sister got a new
car and gave her her old car. And at that time, Ellis came
to mybmom and said, youvknow, you had such an act of kindness
done for you, would you like to pay it forward and give my
friend, Austin's mom, your car so that she canbstart her
éareer»over? And my mom thought about it for a few days and
she thought, I.do want to do that. So she gave the car to
Austin's mother. She started a new career. And their life
is going much better; And it was because of that generosity
that Ellis showed to his friend. That's the Ellis we know,
and not solely  the picture that was painted here this week.
And I just wanted to share that with you as you consider your
sentencing.

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am. All right. Anyone
else?

Yes, sir. Your name?

-MR. BLANTON: ° Jesse B-l-a-n-t-o-n.

THE COURT: All right. Mr. Blanton, what would you

like to say.

MR. BLANTON: I'm Ellis's father. And I just want
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to say on behalf of ‘his family that we are sorry for. the loss
of the Seymour family. It's a tragic, tragic thing. But we
are here for support for Ellis and have been all week.

Since the béginning; he has completely stood by his
innocence of this case; And .we stand behind him. We believe
that he is, you know -- we believe in the judiciél system and
the steps it has.to take and findings, but we stand by our
son.

~He has no prior convictions of any violence. I

don't believe he went out that night looking to be violent

towards anyone. Like. I said, his family and I, we believe in
his innocence. You know, I would-like you .to take that into
consideration. : Thank you.

THE COURT: Thank ydu.‘

Yes, ma'am/ your name.

MS. CLARKE: Jennifer Clarke. 1I'm Ellis's mother.

THE COURT: - What would you like to say?

MS. CLARKE: My child is not the bad person that has
been painted in thig picture. He might have made a bad
decision that night when he went out with those guys.

And I'm really sorry about your son.

He's not a bad person. And he has shown grace
throughput this whole process. 1I'm really proud of him.

And, I'm sor#y. He's a good person. He's not bad. And thi;

is the tragic accident that just happened. And we are all
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affected by it, not just the Seymours. I mean, there's not a
day that goes by, not one second, every second, every minute,
every hour of every day,' we think about Mr. Seymour's son.

And this has changed our lives forever. And he's not a bad

kid.

That}s all I have to say, I guess.

THE COURT: Thank you, ma'am.

MR. KING: I believe that's it, Your Honor.

THE COURT: All right. Mr. King, anything you or
your client wants to'séy in mitigation?

MR. KING: I always advise my clients at this stage
to remain silent pending the appeal. That's my advice to
him. What I can tell you, Judge, and I told my co—counsél,
Pete, that this isn"t,'ybu know;‘maybe the typical situation,
because he's been a model client. Always polite, respectful.
We've been dealing throuéh these difficult issues. The
person 1 see isvnot the person -- or not what was presented
in this trial either.

I think alcohol is involved. This was 2 a.m. I
don't believe that he intended anyone to get hurt that bad.
And I just ask you to consider that, the difference, I guess,

on a scale of how serious this would be. You know, he didn't

‘beat someone with a weapon. You know, this was a fist. It

was a punch. And who knows if it had landed to the right or

to the left or just slightly different, could have been a
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completely different situation. I ask you to just take that:
into éonsideratioﬁ'in sentencing.

THE COURT: Thank you. ‘All right.

Mr. Simpson, the victim's,family, ahybody wish to
say anything? |

MR. SIMPSON: Would you like t& hear from the family
first, Your Honor?

THE COURT:» Yes. Let me hear from them first énd
then I will hear from,tbe State.

Say ydur name. . |

MR. SEYMOUR: My name is Donald Seymour.

THE COURT: All right. Mr. Seymour ..

MR.  SEYMOUR. Aﬁd I speak on behalf of my family,
including my wife Mary, wﬁo_is in the courtroom, and our
daughter Carly, who is here from Texas, who will now live the
next six decades without her only sibling, her big Erother.
They may also wish to speak today. I'm not sure.

And I speak on behalf of»friends, many of Qhom would
have like to have been here today, many of whom arelhere
today. Friends who should never be asked in their mid-20s to
eulogize a valued friend or go accompany his casket at
Magnolia Cemetery. .

One friend said that if you met Clint once, you
would remember him the rest gf hié life. One of his

supervisors said, this is a young man who could turn a bad
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day into a good one  just by smiling, smiling at you. Friends
really miss that.

And I speak on behalf of the community outside

" Pittsburgh where Clint was raised, because Clint was raised

not just by his parents, but by that community and its public
schoois. His high school baseball stadium has been named
Clint Seymour Field. 1It's been described by a teacher and
coach as the epitome of life of baseball. And I speak on
behalf-of the community of Charleston, Clint's home for thé
last two months oﬁ-his life, where he tragically has become

an exemplar of the vulnerability of any member of our

-community to the type of atrocious crime that took his life.

No matter how vigilant we are, no member of our community can
be safe from the type of random, cowardly, lethal moment that
took his 1life.

And,'finally;;Clint can speak for himself here today
by his cell phone. After I inherited his cell phoné'and my
daughter Carly.tried her best to teach me how to use it, I
disgovered'that he made notes to himself of things that were
important to him and retained them.on his notes application
on his cell phone. One of his notes, I was going to show it

on the screen, but I won't take the time, one of the notes

-dated February 22, 2013, says: My dad is the best guy that

ever lived.

I could speak for hours, as I'm sure you can
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imagine, abouﬁ the death of our loss. But I would not be
saying énything more eloquently simple than what my son says
to.us today. - Think of what it means for a father to lose for
no reason a son who thought he was the best guy that ever
lived.

And, of course, if you substitute mbm for dad,'it}s
one for one. .Clint tells us today that his parents are
trying to live without a child who thought they were the best
people in the world. Well, we all recognize that this Court
cénnot impose sentence of more than 20 years because that i;
the maximum that the legislature has established fo; this
crime. We also recognize that the State's legislative intent
is. that the maximum of- 20 years should be imposed for the
most serious of ABHAN crimes. -And I suggest to you
respectfully that this case is, in fact, the epitome of. an
ABHAN crime. ‘First, we have most serious injury imaginable.
I'm not going t§ go into the details. We've endured enough
of that. Everyone understands the seriousness of the nature
of the injury that Qas caused by Mr. Clarke.

Second, we_have a - lack of any permissible excuse or
justification for his conduct. Without knowledge of what was
or was not happening at that street corner, he turned to the
instinct of running up and.hitting the first guy.he saw,
someone he had never seen before and someone whose face he

still hasn't seen. And he just didn't hit him. Rather than
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talking to Clint or even tackling him or shoving himﬁ if
there was any reason to inflict any violence on Clint, he
savagely delivered a ;tealth punch to the most vulnerable
targetJon his anatomy.

- Third, and worthy of emphasis, but I won't say much
about it becausé I don't know everything‘that Mr. Simpson
knows about it, but I understand that thére is an abundance
of evidence regarding Mr. Clarke's history with respect to
similar violent conduct. I need not tell this Court the
impact that that should havé, we would hope, on behalf of his
family and on behalf of the community that we represént
today, With regard to the éafety of this community and the
need to enforce what the legislature has deemed to be
appropriate sentence for the moét serious of ABHAN crimes.

I ask myself, if this is not the case in thch the
statutory maximum would be imposed, when would it ever been
imposed?

You know, another of Clint's quotes by which he
lived his life was on that cell phone was borrowed by golfer
Bubba Watson: If I have a swing, I have a chance. And every
phase of his life was enriched by the belief that, no matter
how long the édds, as long as he had a swing, he had a
chance. |

I want to remember staring helplessly at my son in

the intensive care unit -and being horrified to learn from the
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doctor that he had no chance. A competitor all of his life,
and he had. no chance. By using a stealth punéh to the most
vulnerable part of Clint's body, the killer denied my son any
chance for another breath. And a heroic medical team at
M.U.S.C. was deprived 5f any chance to restore Cliﬁt's life
due to the multiple injuries caused by the forée and torque
of that one deadly blow. | |

And the defendant didn't stop there. This week on
Tuesday in this coﬁftroom, we heard sworn testimony reporting
a request to pﬁnch'his friend Binh Ton in the face so that he
could in some manner turn.that into a self-defense rather
than owning'up to the crime,that we now know he committed.

What dramatic evidence of how this defendant's
instinctive reaction.seems,to always punch soﬁebody in the
head, has become'an integral part of his persona. Someone
who would dream up such a charade built on falsé tegtimony
needs to be removed from society as long as poésible.

Yopr Honor, with all due ;espect, and on behalf of
all of the defendant's victims, his family, his friends, his
community in Pittsbdrgﬁ, his adopted community in Charleston,
I submit to youvthat the time has come to afford all of us
Clint's last chance here ﬁoday by seﬁtencing the defendant to
what the legislature and the-public would expect,for this,
the pinnacle of ABHAN crimes, the 20-year maximﬁm.

He .would still have decades remaining to breathe the
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fresh air of freedom that he senselessly denied our son at
the age of 27.

My wife Mary, my daughter Carly, join me in thanking
this Court for the opportunity to be heafd. And they may or
may not wish to speak on their own behalf. Thank you so
much.

THE COURT: All right. Thank you.

MR. SIMPSON:  Your Honor, Carly Seymour.

.THE‘COURT: All right. If you would please come
forward. Ma'am, youf'name?

MS. SEYMOUR: Carly Seymour.

THE COURT: Ms. Seymour, what would you like to say?

MS. SEYMOUR: April 25th, 2014, is a date that was
brought up dozens of times over the pastbfew days. It's a
day that I will never forget. Not only was April 25th, 2014,
the last day I spoke to my brother, my only sibling, it was
also my 25th birthday. I can't tell you what I received that
year for my'birthday because I honestly don't remember. The
only memory that day that will stay with me my entire life,
that will haunt me on every one of my birthdays to come, is
what I lost.

Shortly after Clint died, a close friend told me how

sorry she was. She told me I was robbed. She said that I

was robbed of 60 years that Clint and I should have been in

each other lives, well, into our 80s. She was right about
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"one thing. Someone was robbed, but it wasn't me. I still
had the chance to have a career, to.sfart a. family, to
travel, to make memories. Clint does not. Clint is the one

that was robbed that day, robbed of at least 60 years. Thank

you.

MR. SIMPSON: Your Honor, Mary Seymour.

MS. SEYMOUR: Your Honor, I'm Clint's mom.

THE COURT: - Please give the court reporter your
name.

MS. SEYMOUR: Mary'Seymour.

THE COURT: Ms. Seymour, what wduld you like to say?

MS. SEYMOUR: I don't have much to say other than I
miss him every single moment of every day. The sun‘doesn't
shine likg it uséd.to. Thé.world doesn't look like.it used
to. Ana life will never-be the same.

Clint was more than a son. He was my friend. We
played games together. He was trying to teach me to golf.
We used to sit and drink bourbon together. -And I still have
the last bottle. And I go in there and I look at it and I
look at»his fingerprints and I just -- and I know that there
is grace in forgiveness, but I'll never find it. I will miss
him. And I'll love him évery day until my last breath.
Thank you. |
| THE COURT: Thank you. All right. Anyone else?

All right. Mr. Simpson, the State's position?




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

549

648

MR. SIMPSON: = Thank you, Your Honor. Obviously, I
believe that the person making the decision you are about to
make, obviously, must first contemplate the loss thét was
suffered as a result of a criminal act. And I couldn't
possibly articulate thése better than you just heafd.

It was mentioned by Mr. Seymour that, of course, as
in any case, we underwent an investigation into the
defendant's background and did reveal, as we roughly briefed
for you pretrial, several pretrial incidents of violence.

First, he was adjudicated as a juvenile for the
identical charge here of ABHAN. I'm sure you know ABHAN was
defined differently then. It covered, I think, some conduct
that isn't quite as egregious as we are talking about here
today. But, nevertheless, it was a juvenile adjudication
2006 at the age of 16.

| I normally wouldn't mention a juvenile charge unless
that sort of pattern and conduct seemed to continue. I want
to recount a couple of other incidents that aren't the
subject of convictions, because they aren't the subject of
conviction,FI will honestly do my best to tell you where we
got the information and provide the information that might
lean toward Mr. Clarke as well, everything that we heard
about.

When Mr. Clarke was 22, in 2012, there were police

reports taken regarding an incident at a house party in
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Charleston on Bogart Street. We, the State, spoke to a Nick
Nolan Wood, who was alleged to at that party be the victim of
a punch to the face. According to Mr. Wood's version of

events, I will offer to the Court that this is -- was a

situation where there were several different versions of the

events. But according to his version of events,'after some
of his friends had gotﬁen in to a bit of a~tussle,-some of
Mr. Clarke's friends, they were attempting to leave, because
they were clearly outnumbered. And were coming backing out
of the driveway to ekit when a person he dia not know wearing
a Gamecock shirt punched him in the face. He suffered a
broken nose, orbital bone fractures, and had required
stitches to his eye. These weren'ﬁrjustrminpr injuries.

The person at that party that were there knew the
defendant and identified -- given his description of the
Clothing he was wearing, et cetera, identified the defendant
as the person that threw that punch. Mr. Woods said he
didn't see it coming when it happened.

So it wasn't the best of IDs. He didn't Ib him, but
someone was able to, using his description, identify him.‘ In

the reports, the defendant was interviewed. I believe he did

admit to hitting someone in that interview, but his version

of events was that it was more of a self-defense situation
for him. But, nevertheless, we have an incident involving

violence.
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In 2012, we spoke to a Thomas Barry. He was the
owner and manager of The Shelter. Shelter‘is a bar in Mount
Pleasant. He described for us another event involving the
defendant and a man named Dom M. Huber. Dom M. Hubér was one
of the defendant's very good friends at that tiﬁe! And it is
alleéed;that at that location and that bar, the defendant hit
his friend, after having a verbal altercation, in the face
with a pint glass. And it was the breaking of that glass
that caused a lacefation to Mr. Huber's face that resulted in
an incredible amount of bleeding. I think once the defendant
and others saw the result of that, they realized how serious
it was, and thgy rushed him to the hospital.

It's my understanding that they were ffiends. And

so after this event, they worked out that the defendant would

pay his medical -bills and all would be resolved. And there

was no need to involve law enforcement law enforcement. So
that was not the subject of a conviction. But Mr. Barry, the
personAwe talked to, said he was there that night. He
watched the events. He knew the parties; watched the event
on video surveillénce from his manager's office, and that is
his version of evehts that had occurred.

"In speaking with that, with Mr. King, Mr. King let
me know there is a bartender working that night that
describes his friend, Mr. Huber, as maybe egging on that as

well. So there are different versions of that.-
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But, again, another second or third incident of
violence from the defendant. We were led by some people who
knew the defendant to Juanita Greenberg's, a restaurant and
bar in Mount Pleasant. He went:there to ask about any sort
of prior incidents. The people'there,iparticularly a manager
we spoke to, said, you know, I can't‘givebyoﬁ any details of
any specifics incidents, but I will confirm for you that the

defendant, Mr. Clarke, is banned from Juanita Greenberg's or

-was, you know, prior to these events, banned from that

establishment due to incidents of fighting. 1In fairness of
the to the defendant, I will add this particular person said
Mr. Clarke 1is a very nice_person>until he starts drinking. I
was told that was what he told us.  .And that's the things we
have heard here.

| A week before, several of the same witnesses we
heard in this case, a week béfore this incidént, described
something that‘habpened at the Music Farm. They were all
going, a bunch of friends meeting up to see a concert.
Mr. Clarke was supposed_to go with him. But he was thrown
out of the Music Farm,.again, for an incident of fighting.

Jake Dudinyak, you heafd from,- was the closest with

him at the time this happened. And, again, there's some
ambiguity there over who sﬁarted thin@s'aﬁd how all that
happened. Evén Jake séys that maybe it was the other two

guys that started. talking trash, for lack of a better phrase,
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might have gotten a little aggressive. But, nevertheless, it
was Mr. Clarke who was thrown.out for throwing the punch.
And this a week before this. happened.

I don't have to go on and on, but there's a pattern

‘here that I think Your Honor can see. . And it's disturbing.

And I think one that's WOrthy of consideration in making a
decision you are about to make.

In all of those incidents, you know, you can make
the point that it's the other peopie that started it, there
might be some, like.we saw in this trial, ambigﬁity as to who
made the first word or did the first punch. But, Your Honor,
I'm a 40—year—old'man, I've been on this earth for 40 years
and I've managed to go-through it without getting in a fight.
And most of the people I know manage to have.

Crazy things.can'happen that draw someone into
violence. But when you have patterns like this over and over
again, the problem is the person. And I think what happened
to Clinton Seymour is the inconceivable result of that
pattern I just outlined for you.

I have né doubt that the manager at Juanita's said,
and you heard from Mr. Clarke's family, that there are
aspects of him that are wonderful. But ﬁhat trigger towards
violence is disturbing. And if this family is going through
what they are going through, none of us can even imagine is

the natural progression of what we're seéing.
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For those reasons, I think you should consider, Your
Honor, the loss tﬂét‘resuited from this.crime, the history
I've just outlined fo£ ydu._ And I just ﬁéﬁﬁ}oned bfiefly
too,  I'm aware of cases under very similar cigcaﬁstances
where the Staté has pufsued murder charggéfHSnd I''want to
justlremind tﬁé Court that already as we sit here with a
conviction for ABHAN, Mr. Clarke is already gettiﬂg the
benefif of some degree of restraint from the State and the
prosecution. And I ask you.to consider that.

THE COURT: I5 there any prior criminal record of
the defendant? |

MR. SIMPSON: Criminal --

THE COURT: Convictions other than:ﬁhe juvenile
records you referencedé |

MR. SIM?SON;u Your Honor, I believe there's -- I°
believe there's a drunk and disorderly conduct con&iétioh.
Nothing that would be really germane; other than the juvenile
convictions, germane to your décision today as far as
convictions are concerned.

THE COURT: All right.

Mr. Clarke, sentence of the Court is that you be
confined to the State Department of Corrections. for 15 years.
You will bé given credit for any time served thus f§r.

Anything further from the state?

MR. SIMPSON: No, Your Honor.
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STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA
' INDICTMENT

COUNTY OF CHARLESTON

At a Court of General Sessions, convened on July 6, 2015, the Grand Jurors of Charleston
County present upon their oath:

ASSAULT & BATTERY OF A HIGH AND AGGRAVATED NATURE’

That in-Charleston County , South Carolina on or about April 26, 2014, the Defendant
Dalton Ellis Clarke, did commit an unlawful act of injury upon the victim, Clinton Seymour
(deceased), and as a result, the victim suffered great bodlly injury or the act was accomplished by
means likely'to produce death or great bodily injury, in violation of Sectlon 16-3-600(B)(1) of
the South Carolina Code of Laws (1 976) as amended.

Against the peace and dignity of the State, and contrary to the statute in such case made and

provided.

. IN CHAD FYMPSON
. ASSISTANT SOLICIYOR _
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